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Minutes of the Meeting of the Swyncombe Parish Council

Held at 7.30pm on Monday 4th March 2013
in the Village Hall at Russell’s Water

Present:

Councillors:



Elizabeth Longley (EL) – Chairman






John Hall (JH) –Vice-Chairman






Julia Wells






Sam Fielden






Peter Willis-Fleming

Officer:



Kristina Tynan

District Councillor:


Angie Paterson

County Councillor:


Caroline Newton
Members of the Public:

7

5/13
Apologies for Absence
          There were none.
6/13
 Chairman’s Remarks


There were no Chairman’s remarks.
7/13   
To receive Declarations of Interest 


There were no declarations of interest notified.

8/13
Minutes of the Swyncombe Parish Council Meetings on 15/1/2013 to  be signed as a correct record 


Resolved: That these minutes were a correct record of this meeting and that they be signed by the Chairman.
9/13
Matters arising from the Minutes/Previous Actions

There were no matters arising other than agenda items.
10/13
To receive Reports from:


1. District Councillor – Angie Paterson

AP had no other comments to make apart from her ones on the Triathlon item below.
 
2. County Councillor- Caroline Newton
Budget 2013/14 – This has now been passed with an increase of 1.99% (This relates to 60p per week on a Band D property). The Community Budget has survived with a budget amount of £10,000. The Local Stewards Fund has been cut and will no longer exist under this name. The Local Steward will still have a budget but reduced, last year there was £35,000 available and now there will only be £10,000 and will cover a much larger area. It has not yet been decided how this money will be allocated. There will no longer be money for items such as SID’s. The assets already owned will be maintained but OCC will not be adding any new items.  CN stated that the Community Fund has a wide remit and is easy to apply for. Many OCC Councillors have expressed their disappointment at losing community funding.
The  County Council have reduced their spending and people will notice a drop off in services. The County objective is to maintain services as much as possible.

Broadband – British Telecom is the only business that OCC are still discussing this issue with. Details of the contract will be announced before the end of this Financial Year.
CN was informed that there is flooding from Cookley Green ditches SL stated that he does put signs out when he can.


3. Thames Valley Police 

There was no report submitted to the meeting
11/13
Neighbourhood Plan/Community Led Plan 
PWF and JW have attended a meeting on this issue by OCC who have a good booklet on this process. There is a step by step process and if Council wish to go down this path, Anton Nath from OCC will give help to do this. The first step would be to make an announcement to our residents that we would like to discuss this issue with them. A Community Led Plan would allow Council to set out how we would like Swyncombe to develop and prosper. It was thought that we set up a meeting which invites all our residents to come along and explain and discuss this with a view if it is agreed that we set up a Steering Group. It was noted that Sonning Common has done one. We could use the Parish News to advertise a meeting as it is circulated to all Swyncombe residents. 
Resolved: That we have a display and presentation to the community of this issue after the litterpick on April 6th. An advertisement to be put in the Parish News notifiying residents of this meeting on 6th April.
12/13
Triathlon 2013 – Update and Discussion
CN stated that the the County Solicitor has said that the County position is that they have no legal option other than to permit the race to go ahead. County can only decide whether to close roads for the event or to keep them open. OCC have no power other than the choice of the route.
OCC officers have been guilty of not pushing this issue as hard as they could, they have stuck to the legal point only. OCC Councillors need to ask more questions. However Cabinet will not take advice from any other source than the  County Solicitor.

Arthur Weir and Robert Seward have been looking hard at all legal reasons and have today sent a letter to OCC. They have found legislation to show that OCC should have been operating under Regulation 7 rather than the ‘standard’ Regulation 5 of the Cycling Racing on Highway Regulations 1960 which has not been done in previous years or to date for this year. Within this regulation ist states that the Promoters should go the Police Authority first and only when agreement is given should the County Council be asked to close roads.

Nobody at OCC had considered that the event may have been illegal in the previous years it has been held. 


JW stated that she has looked into other events in the UK and of the 22 she has looked into not one of 
them closed roads for the event entirely.
Just Racing have said they are not prepared to undertake an economic assessment of the Triathlon. They have suggested in previous years that there has been an economic benefit but to whom?

Their test seems to  be if more people make a profit then make a loss which is wholly wrong in principle.
The road safety implications of the weeks prior to the event should be considered. There will be hundreds of cyclists practicing the route, especially over the weekends and this is very worrying especially is such places as Howe Hill.

It was noted that if the event has been illegal in previous years that local businesses who had made a loss could litigate.

CN stated that she is looking into putting a Motion to OCC Full Council on 2nd April which will address the economic aspect.

The suggestion of bringing this issue to the media’s attention was made.

It was noted that SPC could put a petition to the OCC Full Council meeting in April or speak to the motion.

EL stated that the Just Racing budget is for 200 escorts when it is know that the event will affect 1900 households. There are also 15 farms on the route which will be affected at harvest time and it was noted that the farmers will be writing directly to OCC on this issue. It was noted that there were 600 competitors in the first year, 1200 in the 2nd and the prediction is for 1500 competitors for this year.

There are issues of Process however OCC do think there is a Process as they think they have been unable to object to the road closure.

Resolved: That SPC speak on this if the Motion is agreed to be on the Full Council Agenda and EL will co-ordinate with other local parishes who also wish to speak on the Motion by Caroline Newton.
It was agreed that pressure be kept up via the Oxford Mail and Henley Standard. EL will write letters to the press.

14/13
Financial and Staff Matters:

To receive the Balance of Accounts and Budget Update and to approve the list of Payments 
	CHEQUES RAISED / RECEIPTS SINCE LAST MEETING TO 4th March 2013
	

	Current Account
	
	Chq No
	Incl VAT
	VAT
	Excl VAT

	PAYMENTS
	
	
	
	
	
	

	15/01/2013
	VH at Russells Water
	Village Hall Hire
	432
	15.00
	
	15.00

	21/02/2013
	NF Larner
	Grass Cutting Green
	433
	110.00
	
	110.00

	04/03/2013
	K Tynan
	Quarter Salary
	434
	260.00
	
	260.00

	04/03/2013
	HM Revenue and Customs
	Quarter Tax and NI
	435
	65.00
	
	65.00

	
	
	
	
	450.00
	0.00
	450.00

	RECEIPTS
	
	
	
	
	
	

	There were none
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Current AC Bank Balance incl all above transactions 
	£5,098.50
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Reserve Account
	
	£542.99
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Bank Balances  
	
	£5,641.49
	
	
	



Resolved: That all the above payments and balances of accounts be agreed.

Diamond Jubilee – The Parish Map has now been framed.

To appoint the internal auditor for 2012/2013.

Resolved: That Roger Symes be appointed as internal auditor for the Accounts 2012/2013.
15/13
Risk Assessment Review 2012/2013 

Resolved: That the Risk Assessment for 2012/2013 be agreed.
16/13
Standing Order Review 2012/2013 

Resolved: That our current Standing Orders remain in place until new guidance is received in May from OALC.
17/13
To receive reports from :


A: Cricket Club 

Cricket Nets – A proposal had been received from the Cricket club asking that SPC purchase Cricket Nets. They will be giving a contribution, which will be the whole amount in this instance, towards the nets.

Resolved: That we purchase a set of nets for the Cricket Field for £2780 (net).


Painting of Club House – South Facing Wall – This was last done 3 years ago. PWF to have a look with Peter Regent and report back.

Cricket Club Team – The Cricket Club are trying to get someone from the Spice Guru in Watlington to join the team.


B: Dial-a-Ride – JW reported that Nancy Douglas-Withers is delighted with this service.

18/13
Planning Matters JH


P13/S0168/HH - Proposed extensions and alterations. Erection of replacement garage
and link 
Marigay Russells Water RG9 6EU. 

It was agreed to send the following comments on this:

 We note that there have been several recent amendments to this planning application which include   
           letters from the applicants agent rebutting several neighbours objections. However our position is  

 
 unchanged and Swyncombe Parish Council is minded to refuse this planning application on the grounds 

 of the excessive size of this development in comparison to the building that is now at the site. We 

 ascertain from the plan drawings that the proposed development has a footprint at least twice the size 

 of the existing building and will have an excessive impact on the surrounding environment. We are also 

 concerned by the re-routing of drive and it's close proximity to neighbours and would hope that the 

 current drive could be utilised.

19/13
Roads and Traffic SF


Potholes – SF reported that he is still monitoring these.
20/13
General Issues EL

1. Bonfire Night Party – A date will be agreed at a meeting to be held on this issue.
2. Litterblitz and Verge Clearance – Agreed to hold a litterblitz on 6th April.
3. Review of Trees  - EL reported that the trees at Cookley Green which were overhanging the road have been attended to. 
The tree outside Cookley Orchard has been found to have black fungus on it. Regarding the Lime trees, JH and EL will have a good look at them.
21/13
Correspondence – There was no correspondence to discuss.
22/13
Dates for 2013 Meetings:


13th May- Annual Parish Meeting and Annual Meeting of the Parish Council. 

3rd June – Provisional – Audit Issue only.

16th September

2nd December
23/13
Other Matters for Discussion at the discretion of Chair

Complaint on Hedges on Church Road – PWF will have a site visit. It was noted that the brambles do 
need clearing. It was suggested that perhaps the hedge could be taken out and the cricketers may help. SF 
will speak to Peter Regent regarding this.

Tree donated by Docker – Peter Regent to let him know where this tree needs to be planted.

24/13
Public Forum

There were no public questions.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9.40PM
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